

TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING



SEPTEMBER 12, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Police Sergeant David Sherman, Janine Soule, Kristen Garraghan, Lisa Jaeger, Anita Buyers, Chris Brower and Kurt Goettsche
Absent: Police Chief Tor Tryland

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Peters opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 22, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. Eric Vaughn is going to start construction on the Indian Heights connection next week.  There will be boring work going on under Mitchell Hollow Road to connect 92 Mitchell Hollow Road. For the Windham Wastewater Treatment Plant, a letter has been sent to DEP for the Cornerstone work of $34,000.00.  Also, John met with Josh Vital this week for the improvements that the operational guys would like to see. On the water project status, the Notice to Proceed was issued for September 2, 2019, we were under the impression that Hubbell would be able to start right away, that is not the case. There is 5100 feet of piping to be put in, most of it is boring work and they have a boring sub-contractor.  The boring sub-contractor can’t get here till the end of October.  Delaware Engineering is trying to help out with that process. Councilman Peters would like to see Delaware push to get the most properties on before the winter shut-down if possible. He would particularly like to see the larger property accounts near town and work from that side so that they will be on the January, 2020 billing.  Hubbell’s bid was $350,000.00 cheaper. The Town Hall Project, John Peterson has gone ahead and made changes per our last meeting and on the scope of work. Some of those items we wanted would be contracted separately, saving some money.  John would like to suggest that John Peterson and Councilman Murray meet again and go line item by line item.  If everything meets with your approval, then John can do a bid scope and then get it out for advertisement. The new ambulance facility, Keystone is an architectural company they have been helping out. John has brought a drone aerial of the property lines at State Route 23 and County Route 12, the foot print floor plan and square footage for the Board’s 
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review. A suggestion is too add a laundry room. The Board will need to think about this and if it meets with the Board’s approval, the next step is starting the design budget and moving forward. The facility will have three bays; two of the bays will be drive-thru. The emergency generator at the WWTP will also run the Ambulance building. This will be a great introduction to the community. There will be solar panels on the roof of the facility. With regards to the Centre Property, the Supervisor has asked Delaware to take another look at the steeple as it leans.  A few years ago, a firm was in through grant money to do a study on the steeple. They specialize in historical structures. And we meet with a timber frame contractor. The recommendation is to replace the steeple in its entirety with an exact similar steeple (excluding the lean). With a new steeple it will not be of timber frame construction. As of right now there is a lot of rotten wood up there. There is a beautiful bell up there, it would be nice to clean the bell up, put it under glass and display it on the front lawn. A contractor will need to build a similar steeple on the ground and once complete have a rigger come in take the old steeple down and replace it with the newly built one. The weight of the steeple should be carried in the basement. The design right now doesn’t carry that weight to the basement the way it should. To make repairs it would cost a fortune.  The Centre Property is on the national historic registry. As long as the exterior is similar from the new to the old, with their approval we could have something within 30 days. John suggests that the Town hires a contractor and engineer with an RFQ rather than an RFP. Lisa Jaeger would like to make a suggestion with the music system, Supervisor Pelham we have been in a discussion about this. The Board agrees to allow John to start the RFQ.  A motion to move forward on the steeple was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Anita Buyers asked about the Library steps if they have been repaired.  Supervisor Pelham in the last project the front steps going into the Centre Property were repaired not the steps going into the Library. NYS DEC Division of Environmental Permits is now required to have a public comment notice published in the Albany Times Union legal notices prior to the approval for the SPDES permit.  The letter of notification was received on September 5, 2019 and the notice of publication had to be in the Albany Times Union for one day in the week of September 9-16, 2019.  Bonnie Poehmel, Town Clerk called the Supervisor and four Councilmen for their verbal approval.  A motion to approve the public comment notice for the SPDES permit to the paper was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. 
2.WINDHAM CHAMBER OF COMMERCE: Lisa Jaeger & Kristen Garraghan were present with an update as this is the 25th year Celebration of the Windham Autumn Affair. The Chamber applied to the Wayne Speenburgh Greene County Legislature Grant Program and are very pleased they were awarded $7,500.00 to be put towards the Autumn Affair.  She would like to thank our local Legislator Jim Thorington in helping to secure that grant. The Chamber also has received financial support from the Windham Foundation, Phyllis Parrish in donating $3,500.00 to be used towards the Children’s Art tent, increasing the Chamber’s advertising budget with a goal of increasing awareness and bringing more people to the event.  Lisa handed out to the Board a copy list of their daily line up schedule for the 2-day event.  Natasha Shuster is working on the parking.  The idea is to direct traffic to park at Windham Mountain and to take a shuttle to Main Street.  They are hoping to get three digital highway signs from Greene County.  The signs would be located at State Route 23/296, State Route 296/South Street and State Route 23/South Street with the directions to park at Windham Mountain. The digital signs are still pending.  They would like to have the Windham Police patrol on foot by Church Street/Main Street as the traffic is heavy there.  Police Sergeant David Sherman spoke to Lisa & Kristen concerning this area. Lisa would like to have “No Parking” cones and for specific areas with shuttle drop off areas. Kristen, they have a map showing all the shuttle stops and we have a list of businesses/private homeowners who have agreed to have no parking in front of their properties. We would like to have those spaces with a no parking cone.  Lisa no parking would start from Todaro’s to the bump out just that side no parking and then from the bottom of Church Street at the Centre Property on both sides of the road to the school.  A signature page has been provided to the Board of the businesses/private homeowners that have given their permission. Lisa asked if the banner across State Route 23 and the autumn flags could be put up on Monday, September 16, 2019.  Lisa would also like to talk about decorating the streetscape. She is seeking permission of the Board to put cornstalks and scarecrows on the lamp posts along Main Street. She “promises to keep them looking good and kept up” and she would like to ask about putting fall bows or wreaths on the lamp posts on the Church Street Bridge to connect to Main Street. With the shuttle service parking at Windham Mountain, Church Street would be the gateway entrance to Main Street. Supervisor Pelham likes the bows better. The Town Board agreed to this 
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for three weeks only and then everything must be taken off all the lamp posts the Monday after the autumn affair weekend.  Lisa the Centre Property looks very nice. Supervisor Pelham will talk to Bob Kerns concerning the new lawn at the Centre Property.  Supervisor Pelham asked about where the band would go on the Centre Property front lawn. Lisa the band would be caddie corner on the west side of the property near the real estate. St. Theresa’s has donated a stage four sections 4’ x 8’ for the band to use. Supervisor Pelham has a concern of how many food vendors and seating will be on the front lawn of the Centre Property.  Councilman Murray asked about where the food vendors are getting their electricity from as they should be bringing their own generators.  Supervisor Pelham will need to speak to Bob Kerns concerning the new front lawn grass and will get back to Lisa with his answer on using that space.  The Town of Windham has received two letters of request for this year’s Autumn Affair on October 12 & 13, 2019 @ 10:00 am-5:00 pm.  The Chamber is requesting the following to be paid for by the Town of Windham: “On October 11, 2019 delivery of four port-o-lets, two will be placed between WAJ and Mt Top Insurance and two behind the Library; eight large trash cans with liners to be delivered to the Shaw Country Realty deck; eight orange cones to be delivered to the Shaw Country Realty deck and one large dumpster to be placed behind the Coldwell Banker Building”.  A motion to approve the requested items as stated above was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  The Chamber also requests the assistance of the Windham Police Department. “The vendors will be arriving at 7:00 am each day. Patrolling is needed during the day especially at WAJ School, Centre Property and generally Mill Street to WAJ School from 10:00 am-5:00 pm both days.  Some of the orange cones we are asking for to be placed down the center of State Route 23 in front of the WAJ School to slow down the traffic”.  Any questions or concerns please contact Brenda Hughes, Event Coordinator.

3.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTER PROPERTY: Ellen Schorsch with the Mountain Top Progressives requests the use for Monday, September 23, 2019 @ 5:00-9:30 pm for a Forum with Local Candidates (bi-partisan). Councilman Peters has a stimulation they cannot promote a particular candidate or party and it has to inform voters A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. Windham Arts Alliance requests use for October 12 & 13, 2019 @ 10:00 am-6:00 pm inside the building for “ArtFest” members exhibit their Art.  The Board approves the request that on Tuesday, October 15, 2019 immediately following the show that all art work be removed from inside.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Anita Buyers would like to add that all the Artists have been told there will be no financial transactions made in the building. Lori Torgersen, Director of Greener Pathways requests use for Thursday, September 26, 2019 @ 12:30-3:30 pm (proposed second choice date Thursday, October 3, 2019 @ 12:30-3:30 pm) for a Focus Group regarding addiction on the mountain top.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
4.APPLICATION TO NAME PRIVATE ROAD: “Farmhouse Lane” Owner, Adam Okonski @ 625 County Route 56, Maplecrest.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 


5.PROPOSED RESTAURANT @ 5355 State Route 23, Windham is requesting permission to access rear of building through existing municipal parking area to the south of property. With much discussion the Board would like to further review this.  The Board would like to table this.  A motion to Table was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
6.DISCUSS ADJUSTED WATER BILL for Whisper Creek. The Board has approved the water bill with a January, 2019 penalty in the total amount of $32,745.83 with 24 Certificate of Occupancies closed. The Board has waived the July, 2019 penalty. A motion to approve the amount of $32,745.83 was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with 4 in favor and one abstained by Councilman Peters as he is an employee of Windham Mountain.
7.WILDER DEVELOPMENT – Consent to Form Water Works Transportation Corporation & Town Board Resolution #31 of 2019. The Board was given a copy for their review and approval of the Petition from Fromm Realty, LLC at 21 Lakeview Road, Windham, NY. “Petitioner respectfully request that the Town of Windham consents to the incorporation of a waterworks corporation pursuant to Article 4 of the Transportation Corporation Law (“TCL”).”…“Petitioner 
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proposes to subdivide a 15.25+/- acre parcel located at 21 Lakeview Road into fifteen (15) lots for development as fourteen (14) single-family home lots and one common lot that would  contain an existing pond.”…”DOH is in the process of granting its approval for the design plans and specifications for water main extension and connection.” A resolution has also been given to the Board for their review to pass authorizing of the formation of the WILDER Water Works Corporation. Attorney Larry Gardner has reviewed and approves as this is a standard agreement. A motion to approve the Agreement and Town Board Resolution #31of 2019 was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

8.TOWN CLERK’S MONTHLY REPORT FOR AUGUST 2019: $7,557.06.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
9.JUSTICE MONTHLY REPORT FOR AUGUST 2019: Justice McCarthy $383.00 was noted by the Board.
10.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #30 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Acct.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #18 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Accts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  HIGHWAY FUND RESOLUTION #4 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Highway Fund Acct.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.   
11.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present.  Davia would like permission to look into another drug screening place.  It is called E-screening and is located in Coxsackie, New York. They are open 7 days a week with hours 9:00 am-9:00 pm.  Currently Coxsackie, Catskill and Greenville Ambulance Services go here. Windham Ambulance is currently using Kingston Worx and they are only open on Thursdays at 7:30 am. Windham Ambulance is having a hard time sending employees there for that one day/time only. Councilman Murray E-screening must be mandated by our insurance company.  Davia would also like to ask if one additional holiday can be added, as they only get 5 other holidays.  Davia would like to see if Labor Day can be added.   As the Windham Ambulance is staffed by part time employees it is hard enough to get them to work the holidays. Davia would also like to request that the Board might give time off or sick time even though they are only part time employees.  A motion to approve two additional holidays Labor Day and Columbus Day and to be paid at time and half, with a retro-active pay for this past Labor Day holiday falling on September 2, 2019 was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Councilman Peters would also like to note that the Board will look into the time off and sick time.
12.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  Gary has concerns with Eric Vaughn digging at Indian Heights. Gary would like to meet with John Brust after the meeting concerning this. Eric is digging across a town road in a right-of-way. Delaware Engineering will have an engineer inspector there but not for the entire time. Gary feels that someone from the highway needs to be there for the backfill process and we are getting close to winter plow season. Eric will also need to call Dig Safety, that has not been completed yet and he needs an updated highway permit to work in the roadway.  The matter at 425 State Route 296, Hensonville has been resolved, the homeowner was able to resolve the problem on his own.  We are doing some brush-hogging around some of the dams and the Windham Path at the anchor camp has been completed.  We currently have a major oil leak on the mower; Devin Drum was able to catch the problem. The last thing Gary has is that the Bookkeeper has requested that this go into the minutes to officially hire two seasonal part-time employees as needed mainly during heavy snow events: Kevin Mattice and John MacDonald.  A motion to approve the two seasonal part-time employees as named above was made by Councilman Van Valin and 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. 
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13.POLICE REPORT: Police Sergeant David Sherman was present. Chief Tryland has received a letter of resignation from William Scarey.  The letter has been forwarded to the Town Board for their review.  William Scarey “is requesting a one-day separation on September 28, 2019 from the Windham Police Dept., so that he can get his retirement from NYSRS”.  He is retiring from Greene County Highway.  A motion to accept his letter of resignation was approved by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Councilman Murray the Board can rehire William “Billy” Scarey at the next town board meeting, so there is a meeting in between this is general procedure. David, we need to talk about the “no parking” from the bump-out between the School and down towards the fire house. We need to put back the “no parking” signs as we are writing a lot of tickets there on busy weekends. Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington confirmed the signs are there. Councilman Murray noted at the corner of Mill Street and State Route 23 is a hot spot for no parking. Chief Tryland has left his report on the car maintenance for the Board’s review. “The car maintenance program has started with Wes’ Mobile Repair.  At this point the cars have been serviced and some repairs are being prepared, Car 7F386 manifold cat converter.”
14.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker has nothing at this time to report on.  Councilman Peters has covered the ambulance holidays and will continue to work with Davia on the other request. “Great news we now have all of our Town Laws and forms available on our website.” With the help of Bonnie Poehmel Town Clerk working with Councilman Peters, all the PDF versions of the laws are there, some are newer than others, like the sign law is new as well as the older laws. The Town Clerk’s office is also working on getting all the laws in word format should the law need to be updated or changed. The forms on the website can be printed out and brought in or uploaded/scanned and emailed to the Town Clerk. He is also working on the water budget. Councilman Van Valin would like to thank John Brust with his help at the Centre Property.  He would like to have a letter of request written to Greene County Transfer Station concerning the potholes by the weigh station scales on the backside of the dump that needs to be fixed. The conditions are poor. Supervisor Pelham a meeting needs to be set for the Tentative Budget Workshop Meeting for 2020 on Wednesday, October 9, 2019 @ 6:00 pm and a public hearing for the Preliminary Budget at a town board meeting on Thursday, November 14, 2019 @ 6:45 pm.  A motion was made to approve both dates by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Councilman Murray has been working on the computer equipment.  The highway dept needs a new router, this is the second time it has burned out and the assessor’s office needs a new remote hard drive back-up as he has been using the original hard drive that comes on the computer. The Assessor has mentioned if possible, he would like to purchase his computer. The computer would have to be deemed surplus and then let him buy it. The Assessor would like all the programs to be put on a new computer for the new Assessor coming in. Attorney Larry Gardner has nothing at this time to report on.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Chris Brower representing WARF was present. The Board has the paperwork for SEMO. WARF has grant money they want to spend on improving a parking lot or a potential parking area at the corner of County Route 40/56 Big Hollow Road in Maplecrest. SEMO has not been approved. WARF has that grant money that they would like to push forward with to see if it can get approved.  Supervisor Pelham stated they will allow a sign and they will need to see a picture of it. They will also need to know how many parking spaces other than that; Supervisor Pelham doesn’t think they will allow Jim to approve the surface or anything. You can mow it. Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, the highway mows it now once or twice a year. Chris, that is fine with us just having another access point to the Elm Ridge Trails. Councilman Murray stated a sign permit will need to be completed and submitted to the Planning Board for their approval. Once you get passed the State you will have to go to the Planning Board for the sign permit approval. Supervisor Pelham stated plus this area is in the Catskill Park and there are specific colors that need to be used in the sign. Chris stated that Michelle Yost thinks that WARF has a good shot in getting the approval. Chris, “we knew from the start we could not improve the surface…we could put a sign a kiosk with a map where the trails are and to keep the people off other private property and make the parking lot on the road it seems to be a safer better option”. Councilman Peters asked if a motion was needed.  Supervisor Pelham they might need a written letter from the Town stating we are okay with it. Chris is only aware that there is something that the Supervisor needs to sign.  Councilman Peters would like to make a motion to authorize the Supervisor to sign what is needed relating to that.  Councilman Murray believes we already did this a year ago. Anita Buyers would like to know what the 
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status is of the property across the street from where she lives, owned by Peter Finn Catskill Mountain Foundation.  She knows their demo permit has expired, it was issued July, 2018 and the entire back of the building has collapsed.  Supervisor Pelham will speak to Dominick Carapreso.  The Supervisor advised Anita she should write a letter of complaint to the Town Board concerning this matter.  From there a letter will be sent to the Owner giving them 30-days to take care of the matter or the Town will take care of the matter and the expense will be on their taxes.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS September 12, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #17-G contained vouchers #640-692, totaling $32,629.73 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #17 contained vouchers #185-201, totaling $51,929.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #17 contained vouchers #234-250, totaling $7,084.95 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #9 contained vouchers #64-72, totaling $2,581.56 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
NY RISING WARRANT #29 (Culvert CO 65, Generators, Mad Brook, South Street Stormwater) contained voucher #54, totaling $16,778.05 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SIDEWALK MAINTENANCE DISTRICT WARRANT #5 contained vouchers #6-7, totaling $2,318.13 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #18-P for General contained 8 claims, totaling $8,897.02 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 19 claims, totaling $14,041.89 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 3 claims, totaling $4,523.05                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #18-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,816.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #18-P contained 3 claims, totaling $779.85 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #19-P for General contained 8 claims, totaling $9,015.92 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 19 claims, totaling $13,691.02 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 5 claims, totaling $6,026.84                
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was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #19-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6879.90 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #19-P contained 3 claims, totaling $957.70 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 8:15 pm on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
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